BOONSBORO MUNICIPAL UTILITIES COMMISSION

REGULAR MEETING

DECEMBER 11, 2008

The Boonsboro Municipal Utilities Commission held their regular monthly meeting on Thursday, December 11, 2008 in the Town Hall Conference Room.  In attendance were Chairman Kevin Chambers, Assistant Chairman George Messner, Commission Members Shirley Metz, Todd Kennedy, Harold Kirby, and Rob Hutzell.  Also in attendance were Superintendent Bobby Mose and Town Manager Debbie Smith. The meeting convened at 7:00 P.M. 

Motion by Kennedy, second by Messner to approve the November 13, 2008 Minutes as written, and motion carried.

Motion by Messner, second by Hutzell to approve the Water and Sewer Funds Treasurer Reports for November 2008, and motion carried.  

Motion by Metz, second by Kennedy to approve the November 2008 Bills To Be Paid, and motion carried.

UNFINISHED BUSINESS:

40A Water Line Extension Project Update: Town Manager Debra Smith provided an update on the status of the project stating that CLSI submitted final comments as well as an updated project timeline to MDE, who in turn provided the M/WBE requirements and copies of forms needed, as well as other information regarding applying for and getting reimbursement for payments for planning and design and construction. The project was advertised for construction on 12/7/08 in the Frederick News Post, The Herald Mail, Cumberland Times News, Gazette.Net and the Baltimore Sun and will be advertised again on 12/17/08 and 12/21/08. The bid ad was also submitted to DBE trade associations. A pre-bid meeting is scheduled for Wednesday, January 7, 2009 at 11 AM and bids will be opened and reviewed on Thursday, January 22, 2009 at 10 AM. Bids will be submitted to MDE for review along with 2 Part B Procurement packages. Notice to Proceed is proposed in early April 2009 with a 151 day construction period to begin within 30 days.
WWTP Construction Update: a meeting was held yesterday, December 10, 2008.  The project is at 71.2% completion based on time used and $5,870,545.31 has been paid to Kinsley to date. Items discussed included; 
5. Field observations, problems, and conflicts a. SBR preliminary watertightness testing – KCI continues to repair minor leaks in SBR No. 1 and SBR No. 2. A CDM structural engineer visited the site on November 17th to investigate the leaks further. 3 vertical leaks are coming from the horizontal control joint and are being injected with a concrete sealant as specified in the specs. 
6. Fabrications, deliveries, shop drawings, and subcontractors

a.) HVAC (Waltons) change order request –request to change from 15kW to 25kW heater and add a silicon controlled relay at a proposed cost of $2,121.00. CDM agrees with request but is reviewing proposed cost and feels it could be reduced by half.  
b.) Electrical (B&R) change order requests

· Run power to existing well pump (without disconnect switch) -$4,962.78 – CDM approved

· Change MCC load shed shunt trip breakers to undervolt units on generator – Proposed cost of $2,719.50 related to B&R engineering expenses-CDM proposes this expenses to be $0

· Add receptacles to SBR receptacles walkway - $4,539.60 – CDM approved

· SF-SB-1 & SF-SB-2 fans –change from single speed to 2-speed starters - $3,736.01 – CDM approved

· Add breaker to generator panel - $231.84 – CDM approved

· SF-SB-1 & SF-SB-2 fans –omit disconnect switches – credit TBD- est $2,000

· EF-SB-1 & EF-SB-2 fans –change from single speed to 2-speed starters - $1,159.20 – CDM approved

· Expand Fire Alarm system to include Headworks Bldg electrical room - $4,006.77 – CDM approved
· Provide power to Headworks Blg overhead door operator (without disconnect switch) – proposed cost of $3,104.68

Proposed change order total of $26,581.38 could be reduced to $22,801.38 upon CDM’s review. A discussion took place after the meeting between the Town Manager and CDM representatives Russ MacNair and Brian Lubenow regarding the proposed change orders. As stated in the November minutes, some of the items were not included in the drawings for various reasons, but CDM did incorporate $222,432 or 2% of the total project cost for project contingency costs. This is the second change order at 71% project completion consisting of only 20% of the projected contingency fund.  When the town requested to extend the bid-holding period by 60-days to complete the funding packages with MDE and USDA causing Kinsley to increase their base bid by $254,566.00, USDA chose to delete the contingency funding in lieu of increasing the project dollar amount. The easiest remedy would be to include the change order total in the developer payment schedule along with the 2 loan amounts.
7. Schedule

a.) Emergency Generator lead time impact to schedule – The generator is expected to be shipped to VA Beach in January for installation of the transfer switch enclosure. The transformer and hook-up will be ready when the generator is received in mid to late-February, but will delay start-up of the plant to mid-March. Substantial and final completion of the project will be delayed to May and July 2009.
Other items of discussion included the “seeding” of the SBR tank for the initial start up. Due to the “inert” materials in the lagoon system, waste will be sought from another SBR facility. In order to cut costs, it was recommended to reduce the amount of on-site inspection to part time at the start up and substantial completion point. The USDA rep stated that the critical phase is at the end of the project and it will take about 30-days to remove the sludge from the lagoons and Steve Vargo from CDM needs to remain on-site. Brian Lubenow stated that MDE reviewed the plans to move pond 1 into pond 2 and the town is responsible for contacting MDE to determine what the criteria will be for drying out the lagoon and what to do with the rain water that accumulates. Brian also mentioned that once the new plant is in operation, the electric service will be terminated at the lagoon, thereby causing a concern for the town if aerations still need to be utilized to maintain the old system. Brian did say that he would follow up with a call to Lisa Trujillo at MDE for further guidance. Finally, the Town Manager inquired about a cost proposal to continue to provide water to Mr. Leggett for his cattle. After a discussion, all agreed that the new plant will create a constant effluent flow into the now dry stream which will provide the necessary water for his cattle without having to incur any cost. The next meeting is scheduled for January 14, 2009.
Status of Developers Agreements and WWTP Funding: the terms of the proposed developer agreement documents were not completed in time for review at the December regular meeting of the Mayor and Council and are proposed for review at the December workshop meeting. 

Water Rate Study Status - Jimmy Dennis of ARRO was requested to provide three new water rate cost proposals to the Town Manager showing at least two rate tiers that will differentiate commercial and/or industrial users from residential users without having a financial impact on residential conservers and senior citizens. Mr. Dennis followed up with an inquiry as to whether the town wanted to categorize customers listed as residential but have 2 or 3 EDU’s as "residential" or "others" when it comes to a proposed per EDU + usage rate? Town Manager Smith reviewed these residential accounts and explained that every dwelling is assessed as 1 EDU or Equivalent Dwelling Unit. In many cases there is 2 dwellings hooked to 1 meter so they are considered 2 EDU’s. Town Manager Smith explained how she perceived a commercial unit could be considered.
 
1 EDU = 250 GPD

250 GPD x 90 day/billing quarter = 22,500 gallons

 
Based on the usage presented above where 2 residential units are sharing 1 meter and their combined quarterly usage is still below the 22,500 quarterly usage based on the 1 EDU average, they should be treated as a residential unit. 

Properties used as rentals and mixed use, i.e. 1st flr commercial/2nd flr residential will continue to pay the residential rate as long as they do not exceed the per dwelling unit quarterly usage of 22,500. This scenario would not affect the small businesses or those that conserve such as seniors. 
Mr. Dennis presented 3 new water rate options for review. Although the structure of the proposal was more within the scope of work, the staff and BMUC are not satisfied with the overall numbers. Motion by Metz, second by Hutzell to have the Town Manager contact Richard Parks of ARRO and pay what is due on the Water Rate Study contract and close out the remainder of the contract and request that the rate options presented be provided to the town in excel format so staff can manipulate the numbers to accommodate to meet the towns needs.  Motion carried.
Reservoir Cover Replacement Update: a call to Operator Rick Painter from Scott Brinkahoff of Hallaton, Inc. stating they would now like to delay the cover installation until spring and submitted an invoice to the town for the materials stored for over $75,000 and said they would be sending a certificate of insurance for the stored materials in case of damage during the time of storage. Consensus is not to pay for the stored materials because the delays are not at the fault of the town, and there is always a possibility that something could happen with the company’s status before spring. Members would also like to obtain the opinion of Attorney Wantz on storing the materials until spring once the Certificate of Liability is received.
MAYOR & COUNCIL REPORT - Chairman Chambers:  New Dump Truck w/Plow and Salt Spreader Bid Award, 
BMUC Cost of Service Study Contract Opt-out approval, Fletcher’s Grove Bond Reduction approval, creation of a “policy” committee.

TOWN MANAGER’S REPORT – The McKeldin Drive waterline replacement is complete. A notice will be hand carried by Steve Clark of Arro to the residents notifying them that contractors will be back in the spring to seed their yards. The Trolley Station Renovation project is going well and MHT representative Richard Brand visited the project on Friday, December 5th and was very pleased. The park expansion project will resume in the spring to complete the decal lane and road overlay.
Motion by Metz, second by Kennedy to adjourn the meeting at 8:30 PM.  


Respectfully submitted,

Harold Kirby

Secretary
